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Presence 

One of my favorite comedy routines is Abbott and Costello’s “Who’s on First”.  I won’t go through the 
routine verbatim, but encourage you to enjoy it on YouTube or to Google it.  Briefly, two men are talking 
about a baseball game at the beginning of the routine, and one wants to ask the names of the baseball 
players.  It turns out, though that the names are First Baseman Who, Second Baseman What, the 
Pitcher’s name is Tomorrow, Leftfielder is named Why, Centerfielder is named Because and so on. 

As the conversation progresses, both men become very upset with one another.  You see, they are 
talking at each other, not listening to each other.  They are in the same conversation, but neither is 
present with the other.  While it makes for great comedy, it is frustrating when conversations like this 
take place in our lives.  All these men needed to do was step back and ask a few clarifying questions. 
They would have been able to enjoy the baseball game.  We would have been denied this classic 
routine. 

We are present with one another when we stop and truly listen to what the other person is saying.  If it 
isn’t making sense, we can clarify.  Instead, we often repeat the same sentence or question over and 
over again. Each time we ask, we raise our voice a little more, as though saying it louder will make the 
other person understand this time. Somehow in our society, it seems to be a bad thing to simply say, “I 
don’t understand.  Could you explain more to me?” We have lost the ability to be present with one 
another.  

Presence, though, is not just talking with one another.  Sometimes it is listening to a friend who needs to 
talk.  It is difficult to hear how someone we care about is hurting.  So we want to fix it.  Or tell them why 
it isn’t so bad. There are times this is appropriate, but other times all we need to do is the hardest thing 
to do – just listen.  Just be present with one another.   

Any of us can find ourselves with someone who is sick.  It might be as a nurse or care provider.  It might 
be as family or friend.  There will be times that we can take actions that actually help the person feel 
better.  But there may be times that the patient has received all of the medicine they can have, all of the 
treatments.  It is time to let the healing process take its course.  So being present means sitting with 
someone who is in pain or discomfort  or grieving and not doing anything except being present. 

When we are with someone suffering grief, one of the hardest things to accept is that we fix this.  We 
can only be present.  Often the things that are said in a desperate effort to help do anything but!  If we 
can understand how important our presence is, we would be more comfortable.  But like Abbott and  
Costello, it is much easier to ask questions and talk louder than it is to step back and take another look 
at what is going on.   

So today, as you walk through the Labyrinth, I invite you to consider moments in your life that would 
have been better if you had stopped to check on your presence.  Do you keep asking the same 
questions, just amplifying them each time?  Do you feel like you need to keep talking when maybe a few 



minutes of shared quiet would be more comforting?  Are you able to resist the urge to try and fix things 
for other people, even when you know you cannot? 

In the Center of the Labyrinth, I encourage you to imagine what it looks like to be fully present with 
another person.  Listen without feeling like you need to jump in with advice.  Hearing how difficult 
things are for them.  Asking questions to clarify instead of assuming you know what they are talking 
about. Forgive yourself for the times when you were unable to offer presence. Mostly, though picture 
how you would like others to be present with you.  If you can picture that, you begin to understand the 
difference that makes and are more able to offer it to others. 

As you walk out of the Labyrinth, rehearse ways to be more present.  Ways to encourage others to be 
more present with you in the way that comforts you.   

There was a small boy, about 5 years old whose grandmother had just died.  He asked to go and sit on 
his grandfather’s lap.  Everyone was afraid for this little boy to see his grandfather distraught.  They told 
him that Grandpa was very sad and crying right now, that he could not play with the boy.  The boy said, 
“I don’t want him to play with me.  I want to sit on his lap and help him cry.”  This boy understands more 
about presence than many adults.  Perhaps we can follow his example. 

 


